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Jacksonville Waterways Commission

Reggie Brown, Chair

JACKSONVILLE WATERWAYS COMMISSION
Thursday, May 13, 2010
City Council Chamber
9:00 a.m.

The monthly meeting of the Jacksonville Waterways Commission meeting was called to order on Thursday, May 13, 2010, at 9:02 a.m., in the City Council Chamber by the Chair, Council Member Reggie Brown.

In attendance:  Council Member Brown, Council Member Crescimbeni; Commissioners Lane T. Burnett, Edward R. Grey, Jr., Richard E. Hartley, Scott Shine;
Commissioners Stephen Busey, Edward J. Fleming, Penny Thompson were excused; Gary Anderson, former Commissioner; Kristina Nelson, Dylan Reingold, Office of General Counsel; Dr. Quinton White, Dr. Gerard Pinto, Jacksonville University; Captain Jim Suber, Waterways Coordinator; Nate Rezeau, Mgr., Waterfront Management; Daphne Colbert, Executive Council Assistant;  Bert Watson, Adams Class Naval Ship Museum; Mike Sharkey, Financial News & Daily Record; Officers Robert Holmquist, W.T. Mauldin, Jacksonville Sheriff’s Office; Danielle Fondren, consultant; John Conboy, Florida Wildlife Commission; David Kaufman, JaxPort; Renee Barlow, JEA; Dick Cardell, Sierra Club; Marilyn Allen, Legislative Assistant; John J. Jackson, Council Research Division.
Before turning his attention to the agenda, the Chair asked the Commission to observe a moment of silence to honor the memory of Steven R. Nichols, who served as both Waterways Coordinator for the City of Jacksonville and as a Waterways Commission Member until his recent passing.

The minutes for the April 8, 2010 meeting of the Jacksonville Waterways Commission were approved.

At the request of the Waterways Commission, Vince Seibold, Chief of Environmental Quality, Environmental & Compliance Department, made a presentation and provided an update on the landscape and irrigation ordinances that the City Council  recently enacted.

The presentation entailed an overview of the legislation, an update on regulatory activities and the relationship to surface water quality.
Average daily water usage in the County for residential purposes is 100 gallons a day, per person.  This is fairly high and our goal should be to reduce that amount.  He noted that the St. Johns River Water Management District is currently engaged in water supply planning and  encouraged the Commission to have someone from that agency to provide the Commission with as much information as possible.  50% of our groundwater is used for irrigation.  It is becoming increasingly untenable to be using the Florida Aquifer for irrigation water; we need to turn to alternatives.  Over-watering carries pollutants like fertilizer and pesticides that go directly into our stormwater system and ultimately, into the river and its tributaries.
Mr. Seibold reviewed the provisions of the Landscape Irrigation Ordinance (2008-30-E) and its objectives to promote water conservation and improve surface water quality.  In reviewing the irrigation guidelines, he noted that irrigation limitations do not apply to golf courses, agricultural crops, nurseries, athletic fields or other intensive recreational areas.

The Environmental & Compliance Department is heavily engaged in outreach and education programs.  He closed his presentation with a review of the County’s Basin Management Action Plan that included water quality monitoring, a master stormwater management plan (that included the River Accord), the Reuse Ordinance and the Septic Tank Phase-out program.

The Commission next heard a presentation by Karl Hankin, Manager of Water/Sewer System Planning/ JEA whose topic was JEA Reclaimed Water.  Mr. Hankin began by stating that the importance of using reclaimed water was two-fold: protecting the St. Johns River by reducing the amount of nutrients discharged into the river; and, protecting the Floridian Aquifer by reducing the amount of water withdrawn from the Aquifer.  JEA continues to reduce total nitrogen discharges to the St. Johns River through treatment plant improvements, the use of reclaimed water and phasing out small, less efficient plants.

Mr. Hankin explained and discussed JEA’s sewer service area and JEA’s reclaimed water service area. JEA’s reclaimed water system customers include: 8 golf courses, 2 power plants (soon to be 3), residential customers, office park irrigation, common area irrigation, plant wash-down water and a City park (Ed Austin).  The St. Johns River Water Management District shares the costs on the projects.  JEA’s wastewater treatment was explained from the point of JEA’s getting wastewater from customers, processing by a pump station and wastewater treatment plant and the use of reclaimed water for irrigation.
Paul Steinbrecher, JEA Director of Environmental Permitting, was next on the agenda with his presentation on an Overview of EPA’s Proposed Numeric Nutrient Criteria for Florida.

Mr. Steinbrecher opened his remarks with the background on how we arrived at the current proposed numeric nutrient criteria.  He noted the August 2008 lawsuit where EPA was sued for failing to establish numeric nutrient criteria for Florida.  The existing Florida criteria was narrative.  EPA regulations stipulated that narrative standards were appropriate if numeric standards could not be derived.  In January 2009, EPA declared that numeric criteria were necessary for Florida to be in compliance with the Clean Water Act.  In August 2009, EPA and environmental groups in the August 2008 lawsuit entered into a proposed consent decree stipulating that EPA would propose numeric criteria by January 2010 for flowing waters and adopt the criteria by October 2010.

Mr. Steinbrecher discussed the numerous nutrient Total Maximum Daily Loads (TMDLs) that have been developed in Florida whose focus was the restoration of impaired waters.  He cited what JEA felt were problems with the EPA’s approach, noting that nutrient impairment is water body specific.  JEA felt in arriving at their standards, EPA’s statistics were poor and models misapplied.  The effect of the proposed numeric nutrient criteria rule on JEA and NE Florida’s Lower St. John’s River Initiative would approximately double utility cost of compliance with no additional environmental benefit and delay in the restoration of the St. Johns River.  Mr. Steinbrecher felt that JEA had been making considerable progress on the issue of reducing nutrients into the St. Johns River.  He noted two measures recently passed by the Florida Legislature regarding the issue.

In commenting on Mr. Steinbrecher’s presentation, the St. Johns Riverkeeper, Neil Armingeon, acknowledged that some progress had been made but he noted that the considerable algae bloom that engulfed the river last summer meant that we were not really meeting the challenges that we face.   The efforts of the Riverkeeper and other groups to curb and fight pollutants and nutrients in the river were often thwarted by major utilities.  He indicated that he vehemently disagreed with some of the observations that Mr. Steinbrecher made and requested that he be allowed to come before the Commission at the June meeting to make a similar presentation on the nutrient numeric criteria.  He felt that these kinds of discussions were healthy and needed in the efforts for the river’s health restoration.

In the monthly St. Johns River Report, Dr. Quinton White, Jacksonville University, reported that the manatees are back in Duval County, that on May 10th, a total of 45 were sighted: 30 adults and 1 calf in the river proper, 13 adults and 1 calf in the IntraCoastal Waterway.  The water temperatures have been rising (in the upper 70s) and the salinity in the river has been increasing.  

Dr. White indicated that from what he now sees, the algae bloom in the St. Johns River is back and that things do not bode well for the coming summer owing to the excessive levels of nutrients going into the river.  He also commented on the oil spill crisis in the Gulf of Mexico and what he sees as a threat to the Florida coasts as the oil gets into the Gulf Stream.  He felt that we were going to see some of this oil on Florida’s beaches and into the St. Johns River some time in the future.

In Legislative matters, the Commission voted 8-1 to recommend approval of Ordinance 2010-318, a resolution approving the Duval County Manatee Protection Plan.  Gary Kressel of the Planning & Development Department explained the nature of Ordinance 2010-395, a land use map amendment, but the Commission took no action, as the legislation has not actually been filed.  Attorney T.R. Hainline assured the Commission that there were no water access or water quality issues related to the legislation.
There was no New Business, nor was there any Old Business.

In Public Comments, Captain Michael Getchell, Chair, Harbor Safety Committee, Jacksonville Marine Transportation Exchange, reported on the status of dredging projects in the river and how the dredging could impact the return of the manatees to the area.

Danielle Fondren, representing the Rudder Club of Jacksonville, reported on the June 12, 2010 Open House, National Marina Day, that the Rudder Club was hosting.

Mr. John Nooney spoke on the Shipyards property and its impending return to the City and the potential for pocket piers as an engine for economic development.

There being no further business or items on the agenda, the meeting was adjourned at 11:18 a.m.
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